HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, JULY 26, 2016 – 7:30 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 7:30 p.m. with Selectmen Troy E. Garron and Thomas Millias and Kim R. Roy present.
Chair announces that the meeting is being taped.  

The following business was discussed:
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA
The Agenda for Tuesday, July 26th, was unanimously approved without revision.
APPROVE WARRANTS AND COMMITMENT 
Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for the payment of the following warrants and commitment:  

	Payroll Warrant
	# 6
	$     174,193.45

	Vendor Warrant
	# 7
	$       35,478.17

	Withholding Warrant
	# 8
	$       62,042.74

	Ambulance Commitment
	# 7A
	$       21,672.00


Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bill:

	Harry B. Harding & Son, Inc. (STM warrant 7/22/16)…………
	$   462.90


SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS 

Jake Hatch – Silver Lake – 2016 Student of the Year

Garron began by saying we are going to start the meeting on a good note as we have Jake Hatch, who has been named Silver Lake 2016 Student of the Year, and his parents here tonight.  Garron asked him to tell them how he received this award.  Jake said that once a year at Silver Lake they choice one student who is in the vocational program to receive this award.  The student is judged on their grades. There was a dinner and an awards ceremony.  Garron asked about how many students were in the program and Mrs. Hatch said that fifty-two schools participated and thinks there are one hundred students in the program at Silver Lake.

Garron presented Jake with a Certificate of Excellence as a small token of the Board’s appreciation.

Seelig stated that he was going to UMass. Boston and he said yes and will be majoring in Mechanical Engineering.  He thanked the Board and said that it was an honor to come in.   
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GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Autumn Lane
Seelig said that the developer, Don Treannie, is slowly continuing to work on the street.   There re is not date for completion yet.  A resident of the street asked how we will make sure that everything that should be done is done and Seelig told him there will be a public hearing.

Silver Lake/Kingston Legislation 

A letter to Representative Calter asking the bill be amended so that the three towns get to vote on the proposed land sale is ready for the Board to sign.   The Board voted as follows to send the letter:


Troy E. Garron
–
Aye


Thomas Millias
–
Aye


Kim R. Roy
–
Aye

Election Worker Reappointments 

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint the following election workers, terms to expire July 26, 2017: 

Democratic
Andrea D. Delaney

Paul Delaney

Carol Keene

Cathleen Miller

Lee Mulready
Republican
Marion Heath

Barbara Merrick

Gayle Peck

Richard Roche
Unenrolled
Robert Doherty 

Amelia Mosley 


Kathryn Roche 

ZBA/Hearings 

Due to lack of quorum all the ZBA hearings scheduled for August 8th will be on August 22nd.

Commercial Building 894 Plymouth Street
The Planning Board has started the site plan review process for a three-unit commercial building to be situated on the empty lot to the right of Morgan Power Comments should be provided by August 18th.

Boat Ramp East Monponsett Pond
A resident sent in an e-mail asking that the Town undertake improvements for the boat ramp off Route 36.  At this point, no money has been set aside for this purpose.  Seelig asked the BOS if they wanted to put in an Article for future a Town Meeting and they were in agreement to put in an Article. 
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Civil Service List
In order to start the process of replacing Patrol Officer Herbert Wiltshire, Chief Broderick has asked that the Board call for a Civil Service list.

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to call for a Civil Service list.

Change of Status Form – Robert Piccirilli
Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to authorize the Chair, Troy Garron, to sign the Change of Status Form for Robert Piccirilli.

Harbor to the Bay Charity Bike Ride
Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to authorize the Harbor to the Bay Charity Bike Ride the use the Halifax Boat Ramp parking lot located on Route 58 as a pit stop for their ride on Saturday, September 17th.
Civil Service Patrol Officer Resignation
Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to authorize the Chair, Troy Garron, to sign the notification to the Civil Service of the resignation of permanent intermittent officer Richard Guy Silenzi.

East Monponsett Pond Invasive Weed Monitoring

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to authorize Charlie Seelig to sign in behalf of the Town the proposal/contract with SOLitude Lake Management to conduct an invasive weed survey in East Monponsett Pond in the amount of $2,000.

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS (CONTINUED)

Public Hearing - No Parking Zone - Brandeis Circle
A resident of Brandeis Circle has asked Board of Selectmen to establish no parking near 80 Brandeis Circle because people are parking here and using an empty lot to access Silver Lake. Seelig has notified the property owners at 62 Harvard Street and from 75 to 90 Brandeis Circle, along with Mr. Bolger (not a property owner between these numbers) that the Board is considering establishing a no parking zone in front of these properties.  Seelig received a call from Mr. Veneto at 62 Harvard Street, who may be attending tonight, wanted more information about the situation.  Also Ms. Nee of 90 Brandeis Circle wrote that she is opposed to having a no parking zone in front of her home, as she is not having any problems with any vehicles using Brandeis Circle to travel to Silver Lake.  

Kathy Abruzese - 87 Brandeis Circle

Ms. Abruzese said that she is opposed to the No Parking.  She has I’ve lived here for thirty-nine years and it’s a lovely neighborhood.  People have parties and if you put up No Parking signs, where are people going to park?  I have no issues if my neighbors have a party and people park in front of my house with that.  I’ve seen the cars at that empty lot, and they’re there every single day and have been for a long time.  I think there has to be a better way than to subject this many houses with no parking signs.  
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Susanne Pope - 83 Brandeis Circle

Ms. Pope is also opposed to it.  She has seen cars there but knows that they’re taking the cut off to go to the water front to utilize the lake which they’re probably not supposed to do because it’s the drinking water for Brockton.  Years back there were electrical square plates (2’x2’) installed to potentially put lights up and none of us made an effort to have the Town go forward with it because we wanted it very quiet and dark and if someone wanted lights on their property they could put up a pole lamps or put a light on their house.  It is just how we all felt and she does not go along with someone wanting to put signs up in front of the houses.  She said that if whoever owns the property wants to put a sign up saying “Private Property or Do Not Trespass” that is reasonable but she does not want a sign in front of her home.
Jeff Bolger - 118 Brandeis Circle 

Mr. Bolger said that he does not have any problem with placing the sign as he is the one who brought it up to the Selectmen.  He said actually he brought it up with the Selectmen a couple of weeks before the young man drowned on Silver Lake.  He continued to say that he took a picture that showed there were four or five different cars and several of them had repeatedly parked there on a regular basis.  When he moved here in June 1975 his house was the first house on the lake front and there have been occasions where people will park there and it’s generally been like one truck or car here or there, but the beginning of this spring and early summer, he said there have been four or five cars parked on the sidewalk.  Also he said that his deck overlooks the lake, and in the morning while having coffee you look out there and there is a fisherman starring up at you.  It’s a privacy issue and thinks it is a safety issue too as the land there, it’s a gully itself, where it goes down, is completely eroded, the side walk is wearing away because of that.   He also has heard comments from other people who’ve actually seen some of these parkers throwing trash into that water. 

Mike Lynch - 86 Brandeis Circle

Mr. Lynch said his big concern about this is really the trash.  He lives on the lake his property is adjacent to the property that has the trail, and at the base of that trail he has found a lot of things that are left there, clothing, beer cans and crack pipes.  He continued to say that there is a berm that runs in the middle and a few years ago someone left a car there for a long time. This is getting harder to do because it is getting over-grown.  There have been things left behind from people, we had a new situation where we thought someone had dumped their canoe there and Lynch was going to pull it up and put a “free” sign on it but whoever it belong to kept coming back and using it and leaving it, so it was kind of like free storage for them.  He said that if they come in with it take it back out when you leave.   Another thing he wanted to say was there has been more ATV traffic this year than in the previous years.   He said these are local people and not people coming in with ATVs on their trucks.  So the parking is not his biggest concern/complaint is he doesn’t ‘want people leaving their stuff behind and for the most part he doesn’t even know they are there as he does not hear them it’s just that you walk down there and there’s this whole line of what they’ve left behind.

Mike Delrosso - 75 Brandeis Circle

Mr. Delrosso said that the path is at the end of his driveway and he is a duck hunter who uses the lake to hunt on and also has an ATV.  He said that he has been on that property for forty years and he probably is the only one that lives on Brandeis Circle who picks up the trash and grooms the path.  
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He was there the other day and someone left a lawn chair and he went down there with his ATV and picked it up.  He raised his two children there and have swam and kayaked there.  Even though they don’t park on his property but across the street it sometimes is overwhelming but for the most part it’s harmless.  As far as someone fishing on the lake in front of houses while people are having coffee, seriously?  This is Halifax and if you can’t do it in Halifax, where can you do it?  He does not want any signs on his property but if they want to put them on the other side of the street, so be it.  
Garron asked Delrosso if he realized that the lake is not supposed to be used for any other purpose because it is a source of water for Brockton and he said that he has been here for forty years and knows what is for.  Garron then said what he is saying is that is he (Delrosso) realizes he broke the law and he said absolutely.  Garron said okay he just wanted to make that clear.  

Bob Bailey - 79 Brandeis Circle

Mr. Bailey said that a sign could be just put in one spot and asked if it was illegal to fish there and Garron said yes.  Bailey then said well that is what he (Delrosso) is doing fishing and swimming on the lake which is illegal so you should arrest him.  Bailey said there is a sign down there that has been there for thirty year, which says for people to clean up their poop from their dogs when they walk them down there but you can’t see the sign because it’s covered over with trees.  He said that he lives directly across from the area and said people park on the sidewalk which is against the law.  They shouldn’t be fishing if it’s against the law and he heard that back thirty or forty years ago there used to be a sheriff, who would walk around down there and then they stopped that.  He does not care if the people go down there and do whatever they want but the law is the law.
Peter Veneto - 62 Harvard Street 

Mr. Veneto said that he lives on the other side of the vacant lot, which he thought the Henrich’s had given to the Town.  His only concern is when they come down; they go right out in front of our house and mentioned that there are people who go down and put kids in tubes with no life jackets and this drives his wife out of her mind.  Also there are parties down there on Fridays and Saturday nights and it does get quite loud not to mention the ATVs go right by his house.   He said that it is nice when the lake is full because they can’t get around the trees at my house and is bothered that they fly by the front of his house.  Not to mention that is dangerous if his grandson was down by the water’s edge.  He thinks that if the neighbors don’t want “No Parking” signs at that one lot, we should pursue to see if the owners want to continue to give it to the Town but doesn’t think that should be used as public access to the lake.

Jeff Bolger - 118 Brandeis Circle

I just wanted to point out that this lot is somewhat unusual in that if you look at the whole development/plot plan, there are numerous parcels that are drainage areas and this lot is clearly a drainage area, it’s almost like a dyke and there is a culvert that water drains into so it’s completely unbuildable.  He does not know why somebody would want to privately own it anyway and it’s almost like the Town should take it over as part of the road maintenance.
Garron said the whole issue here is not so much the drain or anything else, our interest right now is the illegal parking and people being inconsiderate.  
Selectmen Meeting – July 26, 2016                                                                Page 6

There are several reasons to put up the “No Parking” signs up: one, is because in case of an emergency you can’t get emergency vehicles in if cars are parked and the other is it’s somebody’s private property.  Also if you park on the sidewalk this impedes the area if someone was walking on the sidewalk.  
Chief Broderick said that they have a couple of issues going on here.  He asked if we know who actually owns the piece of property and it was said the Henrich’s.  He then asked if they reached out to them to see if they’re interested in marking that property with some “No Trespassing” signs and Seelig said yes – in fact it’s the same letter that he notified everyone else with, which mentioned that as a possibility.  Seelig has not heard a response back from them.  
Broderick then said if there are cars parked on the sidewalk by all means call the department and they’ll come down and deal with that.  He did not do any particular searches on this for tonight’s forum but does not recall seeing anything in the logs over the past few months about the parking down there.   Now that they are aware of what is happening down there they can keep an eye on it.  We don’t want to limit people that are having friends and family over if there is a No Parking sign but if they are on the sidewalk or they’re causing a traffic issue we’ll certainly come down and deal with it.  And again, whether there’s a No Parking sign or not you’re still going to have to call us and let us know there’s an issue it really doesn’t change our enforcement on it but we will look at it and make sure it’s safe for people to come and go and if they’re on the sidewalk there’s certainly the potential for a citation being issued.  

Roy thinks there are a couple of things going on besides the parking and those issues are not really under the jurisdiction of the Halifax Police Department and asked if it was under the Wildlife and Fisheries and Broderick said it is the City of Brockton but the Environmental Police have some enforcement action on that lake.  The last time he checked, Halifax owns no part of the surface of the water and it mostly is Pembroke and Kingston.  He said that they certainly go out to the calls when the kids are on or near to the water, fishing, having parties or fires, which have been doing for a long time.  His thought is the issues they have is trespassing on somebody else’s property and a usage issue, that they really can’t do much about.  Roy asked the chief if somebody could be fined for being on that water and he said absolutely.  She just want to make that clear and said that she does not know if he is insinuating that teenagers maybe having a little social get together and if that’s the case then certainly we need to know about that and the neighbors need to call the police so that it can be broken up.   She continued to say that another issue she wanted to talk about is the ATV and asked the chief how do they manage that.  The Broderick said as far as he is concerned there is no public use down in that area at all as it is all privately owned property from the street to the water front and there shouldn’t be any ATVs down there at all.  On the enforcement end we have to know about it but it is very difficult to catch up to.  We do have our own on a patrol so if we have some on-going issues we’ll certainly put our own in the area to try to deal with it.  

Roy asked if Broderick’s recommendation was if that we don’t make a formal No Parking zone then the neighbors will have  let the department know when there is an issue and a cruiser will be dispatched down  there to address the issue.  

Millias personally does no see a problem with putting signs up on that piece of property but is concerned that it will just push parked vehicles further up the street where there are no signs and said people will drop off their boats in that particular spot then go up fifty feet and park in front of somebody else’s house.  
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Someone asked if there could be a sign saying No Parking – No Fishing Area and Garron said unfortunately we have no control of that lake.  Garron asked if anyone else’s property besides Henrich’s is being crossed and Veneto said he was not sure but from his house down to that path he owns eighty feet and believes the Town has an easement for water drainage and Roy said that was correct.   

Garron said at this time is that we have several people on the block that are concerned about having No Parking signs in front of their property so it doesn’t seem like the Board is in any position to do anything but to take note of everything that’s been said tonight concerning the No Parking signs.  He reiterated what Broderick had said which was if you see something that you feel is illegal or endangers someone’s property call the police so there is a record of the call and they’ll look into it.
Delrosso said that the usage of the lake is a moot point and that they are talking about the parking in front of his and Bailey’s house not fishing or ATVs.  Garron said unfortunately, good or bad, those subjects were brought up and were part of the conversation whether or not we want to act on those things or have the right to is the question.   
Bolger added that it isn’t just ATVs but also dirt bikes.  Garron suggested that if they’re coming across your property you have the right to put up a Private Property or Do Not Enter signs and said that we have to see what is going to happen to this piece of property (Henrich) but is not sure whether or not that’s going to solve the problem because it takes a while for people to get used to it.  He asked if there was anything new to be added to the conversation then said that he thinks they should follow the Chief’s recommendation at this time and put the weight on the residents to call the police and let them know that things are not right; this way here we have record we can go by next time.
Bailey asked if a cruiser is in the area and there was a gentleman on the sidewalk would that be wrong and Broderick said that if cars are parked on the sidewalk and blocking the sidewalk then absolutely they’d be doing something about it.  Garron said if a few tickets were issued maybe that would send a message
At the recommendation of the Police Chief, moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to deny a No Parking Sign or No Parking Area on Brandeis Circle.

Chris Hadorn Appointment Conservation Commission
Garron asked Mr. Hadorn why he wanted to join the Conservation Commission and he said that he moved to Halifax from Ohio nine years ago and bought a house on Walnut Street.  When purchasing the property he was told by the Builder’s realtor that they started putting in the yard out back but hasn’t done anything out front but we can plant grass and do whatever we want.  Well come to find out we couldn’t because we were told by Conservation that it is wetlands.  By being on the commission I would like to make sure when builders come in to build that they inform the buyer of any conservation issues, help the Town protect the wetlands and help the people know what they can do with their property.  Garron and Millias both said that they appreciate people who come forward to help the community.

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to appoint Chris Hadorn to the Conservation Commission, with a term to expire June 30, 2019.
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GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS (CONTINUED)
Reappointments 

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint the following individuals to the various boards, committees and commissions:  


Agricultural Commission


Amber Doherty term to expire June 30, 2017


CERT Director Assistant


Jeffery Boltz term to expire June 30, 2017


Council on Aging


Josephine Scholfield term to expire June 30, 2019


Fire Department Study Committee


John Pesa term to expire June 30, 2017

Halifax in Lights/Appointment

Cesar Calouro (IT Dept.) is interested in being appointed to the Halifax Fireworks Committee.  At this time the office is waiting to hear back from the Committee.

Route 36 Boat Ramp

Seelig would like to have a public forum to discuss improving the ramp area in a couple of weeks.  The Board was okay with this and decided on August 9th.

CoA Question on November 8th Ballot

Seelig informed the Board that today is the last meeting before the deadline to place a ballot question on the state’s general election ballot on November 8th.  It has been discussed placing a debt exclusion ballot on the question for the CoA renovation/expansion.  It is not necessary, today, to know how much money will be needed for the project but by adding it to the general election ballot, it eliminates the need to have a separate election at the Town’s expense, to vote on this question.

The wording would be as follows:

Shall the Town of Halifax be allowed to exempt from the provisions of proposition two and one-half, so-called, the amounts required to pay for the bond issued in order to pay for the repairs, renovations, and expansion of the Council on Aging Center/Pope’s Tavern including the payment of all costs incidental or related thereto.

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to have the Council on Aging ballot question on the November 8th ballot with the above wording.

School Roof Project

Seelig has sent a copy of the certified vote to the Massachusetts School Building Authority.  He thinks the next step will be that MSBA will select an Owner’s.  He also said that this is not going to be an M&SBC project.
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SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS (CONTINUED)

Scott Clawson – Consent Agreement – Fieldstone Farm

The board was given the latest marked-up draft via Attorney Mayo.  The following are issues Seelig thinks are outstanding issues:

· Paragraph 5 – Instead of a “Show Manager” there will be an alternate contact who will be responsible if Mr. Clawson is not available.

· Paragraph 16, but with cross-thru, that Mr. Clawson cooperate with the Board of Health concerning water usage.  This topic was discussed at the Board of Health meeting last week with Mr. Clawson and the Board of Health asked that this stipulation be included in the consent agreement.

· Paragraph 23, concerning Mr. Clawson’s rights to conduct horse shows and his ability to obtain a court order if the Town tries to further regulate them as Attorney Mayo wrote that he cannot accept that Mr. Clawson be given the option to declare this agreement void if he perceives that the Town is out of Compliance and that only the Court should be allowed make that decision.  
Paragraph 5

Attorney Taylor stating that previously they talked about Clawson providing the Town with the name of a “Show Manager” for each show at the time he submits his show schedule but now it has been changed to an alternative contact with authority to address and resolve any issues in case Mr. Clawson can’t be reached.  

Paragraph 23

Attorney Taylor said there was some back and forth on this so they compromised on stating that Mr. Clawson wouldn’t be able to unilaterally declare the agreement null and void if the Town sought to enforce something and that we would have to go to Court for violation of the agreement.  
Paragraph 16
Attorney Taylor’s position on the water testing is, there’s a whole body of law that addresses that and thinks the Board of Health has local regulations and the private well regulations from the Board of Health should stay where they are because it is separate from the conduct of the horse shows.  He continued to say that it is more testing than the Town does for their own water for the entire community.  Roy asked what made the water issue come up and Clawson said it came up because he put in a new well to feed the pond and Ms. Drinan had asked if he was still using Town water for the shows.  He said that they no longer have a food booth and the food vendors bring their own water with them. 

Garron had to agree that it doesn’t really relate to the horse show and that there are regulations on the local level for Clawson to abide by.  Millias also agreed and felt it falls under the purview of the Board of Health.

At this point Attorney Taylor said he thinks they have covered everything.  Millias said that if everybody is going into this with good faith, we shouldn’t have a problem.  Garron asked if they were in agreement and Roy said yes.  

Moved by Millias and seconded by Roy, the Board unanimously voted to accept the modified Consent Agreement between the Board of Selectmen and Scott M. Clawson, dated July 26, 2016, at 5:11 p.m.
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Morse Brothers – Earth Removal Permit
Garron began by saying that we are here again to discuss the earth removal permits request from Morse Brothers.  
Seelig wanted to inform the Board up on a couple of things regarding the questions of water and gas lines.  He talked with Water Superintendent Keith Swanson, and he was he comfortable with this project and does not see any particular concern with road trafficking to water lines or mains.  He did point out water main breaks do occur, but they can occur because of other reasons but saw no problems for the water lines due to the truck traffic. He also talked with someone from Columbia Gas, who saw no particular problems with the natural gas lines on Lingan Street due to the earth removal project.  Columbia Gas will go out and do a leak test before the work starts and then continue to monitor the area.
Garron asked if they had a time estimate or the cost of building a berm on that type of road Highway Surveyor, Bob Badore said he did not know.  He said that the road is not in great shape but it isn’t in that bad a shape and if they go through with this he would like to see a bond put up because if they do destroy the road the Town will have to repair it. Garron then asked what the cost might be for doing repairs or patching the road and Badore said depending on the size between $10,000 and $30,000.

Bill Madden from GAF Engineering said that they don’t have any objection posting bond as it is their obligation to repair it and if the value of the bond is estimated to be $10,000 to $30,000 then that is fine as this is the cost of doing business.  Roy thought that was a low figure for a road.  Millias said because there are sections of it that are better than others he would like to have someone look at the road to give an estimate of the cost.  Madden said  perhaps $50,000 bond might be more suitable as he thinks they are talking about doing roadway repairs as opposed to total roadway reconstruction.

Garron asked if there were any damage or cracks in the foundations of the homes  or something else would GAF/Morse Brother deal with the homeowners or would that go through the Town of Halifax and Madden said that would be a separate item between the two parties, which would be the homeowners and the operator.  Garron just want to make that clear and then said one other discussions we had with you was you were going to video tape or at least examine the foundations along the route.  Madden said that was correct as they like to try to establish a base line before they start the work so in the event there is a problem we can gauge the magnitude of it.  
Millias they also talked about the hours of operation and the possibility of delaying the project until school re-opened so as to minimize the amount of younger children on the street is that still on the table and Madden said anything that we presented previously is still on the table and would not be retracted.   He thinks it makes sense to exclude the operation of the trucks on the road during the school bus pick up and drop off period. 
Garron said the other issue that he was concerned about was the truck route and Madden said they do not  have that information as of yet but he thinks most likely there will be a right-hand turn on Route 58 as opposed to heading north on 58.  Garron was wondering whether the turning radius of the trucks because it is a narrow corner coming out of Lingan Street and they will need to avoid cars coming from the other direction and Millias added that they really going to have to swing over to the other lane pretty much to turn. 
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Garron asked if they decided on the loads and Madden said they did have that discussion but does not think they came to a conclusion on the truck trips per day.  Garron asked the smaller load the load the more trucks you have to make and Madden said that was correct.  Millias said that it probably is easier for the trucks to maneuver with smaller and Madden said correct.  
Roy asked that if they approve the permit do they have the ability to suspend the license if things aren’t going well, whether it be they are not adhering to the specified hours or the road is getting damaged or we need to re-evaluate the numbers of loads as she wants to make sure that we have the power to say hold up the project to assess the problem.  Seelig said you make a point of that.

Madden suggested should the Board grant the permit, that perhaps they require the applicant to come back after a three month period of time to see how things are working out.  Roy asked if they could make it thirty and Millias pointed out that they could potentially be finished in three months.  Seelig said they could check on things after thirty days and if things are okay have them come back in ninety days.  

Garron said that the permit could be dated one date and the work does not start right away and so if you come back in thirty days and not much has happened we won’t have much to go on.  Madden said that could be a condition of the permit and if the Board was inclined to deal with the thirty day term for the first review perhaps they could phrase it so that it is thirty days of operation as opposed to the thirty calendar days.

Roy asked Badore if it was possible for him to  do an inspection every week this way after thirty days he could come in and give the Board an update of how things are looking and he said he could do that and would have to take pictures.  She then asked if they should have Seelig come up with a list of conditions.  Seelig said that Pam is noting the additional stipulations in her notes but wanted to go back over them.  He asked if the applicant is asking for any waivers or variances from the normal stipulations that could come up and Madden said they had a three waivers that they were requesting, which was in the  in the cover letter that was submitted with the application.  
Resident (green shirt) in the audience how long is this project going to take and Madden said it depends on how many truck loads they can take out in the course of a day, so he figures if it were forty each day that would be roughly a thousand yards a day so let’s say it about forty-five days; smaller trucks would probably extend that time to six months. She asked to explain it a little better and Madden said for ease of mathematics if it were forty trucks a day that translates to a thousand yards per day 41,000 on the site so it would be 41 days or eight weeks on a five day work week.  
Another resident (pink shirt) stated that in front of her house the way the road was re-paved there is a dip, and asked if there was any way of leveling that out before they started the project because when the water comes down from 11th Avenue it can’t make it to the storm drains and is eating away that side of the street in front of my house.  She also mentioned to Badore there’s quite a bump there that little bitty lift there that the trucks go over, that shakes the china stuff right out of my china cabinet, I can’t open the door without making sure that stuff is pushed back – would that be reasonable to try to fill that area in or pave that path right there somehow.   Garron asked if I would be okay if Bob had an opportunity to take a look at it to see whether or not it would be possible to do something like that and Millias didn’t think that’s unreasonable request.
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Bert Gaynor said that at the last meeting there was talk about Hemlock being used as a less intrusive way of trucking out the material.  Being an abutter he spoke with a couple of the workers (Morse Brother) and thinks they have narrowed it down to two companies that would be accepting the gravel, one would be in Middleborough the other he thinks was mentioned was Bridgewater.  So using a right of way that pre-exists and going out through Hemlock Lane you would be missing three sets of lights on Route 106 as you head towards Middleborough and Bridgewater.  Garron said that was brought up at the first meeting and he thinks Mr.  Nessralla said the right of way is only about ten feet wide.  Gaynor was under the impression that it was used in previous years and Garron said it’s just a narrow path as he use to walk down there and ride his horses.  Madden said that they didn’t even examine that road to use as an alternate route.   
Resident (pink shirt) said that they talked about the possibly of having temporary speeding signs put up but why can’t they just stay there once this is over.  Seelig explained that speeds limit signs need to have a number on them therefore we would have to go through a State program that measures how fast the cars are actually going, then a speed limit would be determined.  He continued to say that it’s a densely-settled area and thirty miles per hour and she said that thirty miles an hour in front of her house is way too fast for two vehicles.  Seelig stated that she would need to talk to the police chief and ask for more enforcement in the area for speeding.  He said that residents have come in to talk to the Board about having stop signs or something like that at various intersections, which is permissible if the Board wants to do something like that.  Millias suggested a sign stating Thickly Settled Area or something like that and she thought that sounded good. 
Roy thinks there was a request that perhaps that Morse Brothers pay for the temporary sign and Madden said that if that was one of the conditions to have a temporary sigh put up then he would come back with a plan approved by the police chief for the signage whether it be; trucks entering, slow children, or whatever the Town feels is necessary.  

Asked if the bushes at the end of all the streets be trimmed back before the project starts and Badore said he does not have a problem with trimming them back.  
Garron asked Roy and Millias if there was anything else that they could think of to add the agreement, they dealt with the road, the safety of the kids and the signs.   Roy said the only big issue they need to deal with is how quickly the neighbors want this project done because we want to tailor it to what they all want.

Resident (pink shirt) asked if they were just talking about weekdays and Roy asked Madden if that was correct and he said yes but there is an opportunity work on Saturdays, which would mean the project would get done sooner.  Roy did not think it was a good idea because of the children in the neighborhood and that it be done during school hours, which Madden had no objection to.
Seelig suggested continuing this to two weeks in the meantime they will come up with a draft to have the client look at and then have the Board sign off on it if agreeable.   

Green Lady said that the talk has been about doing this during school hours and asked if school bus hours the same as school hours and Seelig said yes and explained that the trucks will not start running until the last school bus picks up the kids in the morning and won’t run after the first school bus drops the kids off. 
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He further went on to say, for instance if the last school bus comes by at 8:45 a.m. that is as early as the first truck can arrive, then the first school bus comes back and drops kids off at 2:15 p.m. that is when they stop for the day.  He said it is a narrow window for the work to be done but we are trying to keep the kids safe.  She said those times are good because there is some heavy traffic on the street of people going to and from work before and after the trucks are done.

Mr. Madden will meet with the Board again on August 9th at 7:10 pm.

Dog Hearing – Jennifer Choate – 7 Plymouth Street

At 9:15 p.m., in accordance with MGL Chapter 140, Section 157, Garron opened the continued hearing to address to address a verbal complaint from Scott Clawson where dogs owned by Jennifer Harmon-Choate are creating a nuisance by excessive barking.  The hearing was held at the request of Scott Clawson.
The following individuals were present and sworn in by Notary Public Pamela J. McSherry:

	Jennifer Choate

	Paul Wozniak

	James Harmon

	Annie Brown

	Michael O’Shaughnessy

	Christopher Badot

	Scott Clawson

	Shawn Clawson

	Cheryl Wilcox

	Linda Ford

	Tom Begley

	Chris Begley

	ACO Noreen Callahan

	Dawn Corby

	Robin Murphy

	Sandra Jewel

	Chief Broderick

	Malicha Cronshaw

	Evelyn Sjolin

	Michael Keogh


Garron:

Okay this is a continuation of the hearing last week and it was several conditions that we realize that were brought forward I think that as far as contacting someone for sound engineering as well as the noise so where are we with.

O’Shaughnessy:

Mr. Chairman, if I may, my name is Attorney Michael O’Shaughnessy I have an office in Middleborough and Easton, I was recently engaged by Ms. Choate to get involved with matter for this hearing as well as the special permit hearing that’s before the Zoning Board of Appeals.  I think we need to take a couple of steps back and look at the posture of what’s going on here.  This hearing started with a verbal complaint from an abutter it was made at a hearing to you folks.  Ms. Choate was notified in the mail that this complaint had been made yet in that letter no jurisdiction was ever stated.  I’ve reviewed the meeting of the first meeting two weeks ago or whatever it was and at that hearing Ms. Roy said that it was pursuant to Chapter 85 under your By Law.  
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Under Chapter 85 of your By Law you have adopted the General Laws of Massachusetts.  General Laws of Massachusetts require a complaint to be in writing for you folks to have jurisdiction over this.  So I’m not sure where the Board’s authority to act comes from.  Now, we’re here we’re willing to participate, we want to address your concerns we’re just reserving our rights in case any action is brought forward in the future with legal proceeding.  We’re not consent the jurisdiction but we’re three hearings into this process and I think it’s fair for you guys to hear where we’re at and I just want to throw that out there.  Ah, Ms. Choate did receive a letter in the mail July 20th I guess it was delivered by the Halifax Police and there was three points that were raised in it, one was contacting a sound-proofing contractor – you’re asking for a date by which the contractor would be able to do the work and you wanted plans, and then a beginning and end date for the necessary work.  So, there’s kind of two parts to this analysis.  The first part is the contractor.  Ms. Choate has reached out to a contractor Ed, Rick Peckham from Peckham Associates down Cape Cod.  He visited the site yesterday.  He’s putting his thinking cap on; he has a couple of ideas in his mind.  I spoke to him this afternoon he, his concern is that whatever recommendation is made if a dog eats it, it’s not going to be an issue for the dog later on.  You were talking about some sound board some spray foam, something along those lines.  So he couldn’t commit to me when he’d have a plan in place.  I go; can you have it next week?  He goes, no, not really.  Probably two weeks you can get back to me.  My next question to him was well, once that plan is finalized or agreed upon when do you think you could start the work and he said thirty to forty-five so, I don’t think we’re months out I think we’re thirty to forty days out to having something installed.  In the meantime Bobbi has taken some interim measures to try to ameliorate some of the concerns of the noise.  I don’t know if it’s borne any fruit but I will let her describe to you folks what she’s done at this moment to try to help the cause go along.

Choate:  

So the initial beginning part of trying to was to move dogs so to move dogs into a more secure area that’s insulated with double insulation, a larger building with insulation above.  So as I know Ms. Roy is familiar with ‘cause you were there I’ve removed the dogs from the back area we call the crate room. So those …
Roy: Of the big barn or 

Choate: Correct so behind the big barn … 

Roy: So we’re just talking about the barn area.

Choate:  Correct

Roy: Okay

Choate:

So behind the big barn there was an overhang and the overhang was dog food and crates.  So in that room there isn’t any sort of insulation on the ceiling and there are eight windows in that part of the building, so I have removed those dogs from that area, I have brought them into what was the horse area which is currently as you would have seen it kennel banks, which is the metal containers – 3 banks, six dogs blah, blah.  So the dogs that were in that back overhang building have been moved to a definitely much more sound-proofed area.  That area we have blocked the windows using some insulation foam board, couple of the windows.  The outside of the building is simple rough board, pine boards.  
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Beyond that is two inch particle I guess you’d call it foam, not the pink stuff but actual boards, styrofoam board which then proceeds to a two-inch wide oak board which then additionally has the stalls for what was for the horses and then there’s crates.  So I believe that the walls the windows are at definite capacity of where potentially maybe dogs would be incurred.  Besides that, that part of the building is completely insulated above so in other words the back area did not have insulation whatsoever.  The front area where the dogs have been moved to does.  So that was the initial of what the Board was requesting of me to do.  So an effort in that department of course is, as well as the engineer, and speaking with Rich Peckman to come up with further plans insuring the dogs’ safety first and foremost secondary to make sure that there is some sort of sound-proofing, whatever’s going to warrant the safety of them, and help noise that might be in that building that you have required me to address.

Garron:  

Have you at any time reached out to the ACO and the Animal Inspector so you would have some backup on that?

Choate: I have not ever, no.

O’Shaughnessy: 

Mr. Chairman, if I may, at the last hearing there was a couple of other issues brought up:  one with the ACO and there was a discussion between Mr. Seelig and the local animal control officer regarding a conversation between the ACO and Anita Brown and it was all hearsay testimony.  I have … 

Brown: Annie

O’Shaughnessy: 

Annie Brown I’m sorry, I wrote down as Anita.  Annie Brown’s here, she can speak to the conditions of the facility if the Board is interested in that conversation she can speak to that.  Another issue was brought up last time that Bobbi was here was with respect to training.  We also have our trainer here who’s gonna work on site and she can speak to some of the comments and concerns the Board had raised at the last hearing.
Garron:  You’re Mrs. Brown?

Brown:  I am

Garron:  

Miss. Brown did you at any time tell my ACO or MSPCA that they couldn’t go on the property that there was a lawsuit going on?

Brown:  Nope

Garron:  You never said that?

Brown:  Never said that

Garron:  Did you have a conversation with the ACO?

Brown:  

I did not, actually.  I had a conversation with Alan Vogel who is Animal Rescue League and I warned him that there were things going on here beyond what he got for a complaint but that’s about it.  Alan is Animal Rescue League – he can do what he wants when he wants, so I would never tell him to leave.

Garron:  So if he has that much authority, why did he leave?

Brown:  He chose to.  You would need to ask him that.
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O’Shaughnessy: 

I think the point is, if the Board is truly concerned about unsafe, inhumane conditions, I don’t think that exists, can you go into that a little bit.

Brown:  They don’t exist.

Garron:

Excuse me, my thinking is that right now is that in fact we have complaints – complaints about the dogs and barking and creating a disturbance in the middle of the night and during the day hours and sometimes early evening, that’s what our main concern is at this point in time trying to deal with that issue.  If there are other issues that have to be dealt with as far as sanitary conditions and everything else, that’s the Health Board, MSPCA, they’re competent they can do that.  My major concern tonight is that we ask several things of Ms. Choate that she went through with that.   
Roy:  

Can I just ask a question, and I want to ask a couple more questions about, you talked about the sound-proofing because we said not specifically where you should move the dogs but giving you some ideas.  So I understand exactly how you described it where the dogs are going to be.  My question for you is are there still dogs in the building that the juveniles were previously held?  Are they still there at night?

Choate:  Yes, they are.

Roy:  Okay, thank you.

Choate:

And from my understanding and communication with my neighbor that all has been good and I have had numerous texts in regard to that again not wanting to impose anything on my neighbors.  

Millias:

I was just going to ask when did you complete the alterations that you just spoke about – has that been several days or recently or … when did you accomplish the things you said.

Choate: Fully accomplished, today.

Millias:

Today.  I was just trying to gauge to see what kind of reaction some of the neighbors may have had if there’s been enough time the last today that anybody could have noticed any difference.

Seelig:

Just to speak to that the Police Chief provided and I’ve given you copies – of the various complaints logged in at the Police Department since the last meeting.   We do have a log from the entry from July 18th certain various events from the ACO and the representative of the Animal Rescue League, also a report from the representative Animal Rescue League that disagrees with Ms. Brown’s testimony on that.  The log-ins for the complaints include one on July 21st, July 22nd, July 23rd, there’s one on the July 24th, a second on the 24th and one yesterday.  
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Garron:

Well according to this the report that I received from ACO Callahan and ARL Lt. Alan Vogel:  Attempt to investigate the kennel complaint against the Tarawoods Kennels, spoke with the kennel manager who stated the kennel owner was not on the property.  (inaudible) - [looking at Ms. Choate] cause you said you spoke with ACO.

Choate: The kennel manager did speak to Alan, I was unavailable. 

Garron: Said the kennel owner was not on the property

Roy: She said she was there. 

Garron: 

I’m just please.  Said the kennel owner was not on the property.  ACO Callahan made contact with kennel owner who stated that she was available for the inspection.

Choate:  

I was available for the inspection and I was within proximity of his vehicle waiting to see what was expected and wanted to ask of me including reaching out to say I’m home and I welcomed him to come to my kennel and my facility.  

Garron:  

Well, I guess according to this… who told him you were not on the property?  

Choate:  

I wasn’t initially when they first came to the property, my kennel manager Paul, was present and had a conversation with Alan.  When I returned home I called Alan and I did not – I was unable to leave a message, his voice mail was full.  I further reached out to Noreen of which I got, spoke to and invited her, eagerly invited her as well as Alan to come to the property because I do have an open-door policy, I have nothing to hide, I am do what I do, and I’m proud of it. 

Garron:  

When you’re not on the property who is the next person in charge? Who’s responsible for your property when you’re not there?

Choate:  At what capacity, sir.

Garron:  

To give orders to people, to take care of the animals, to tell people they can and cannot come on to your property – who’s in charge?

Choate: That would be Paul.

Garron: Okay.  What position does Miss Brown hold?

Choate: She’s a very dear friend that has been …

Garron: What position does Miss. Brown hold?

Choate: Position?

Garron:  

Yes.  Does she have the authority from you to tell people what to do that comes to that property? 

Choate: No, she’s a very dear friend that has warranted and given …

Garron:  

Not questioning whether she’s a friend or not I just want to know whether or not she has the authority … 
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Choate: I’m answering

Garron:  

To tell anybody else who comes on the property what they can or can’t do.

Choate: No

Garron: Okay, thank you.
Brown: Inaudible 
Choate:  

However my question, I wish Alan were here because I don’t know why he didn’t approach me as the owner that was present.

Garron:  

Okay, well, according to this the ACO Callahan made contact with kennel owner and stated that she was available for the inspection at seventeen hundred and arrived on the kennel property and parked by the kennel office.  I, ACO Callahan observed Annie Brown ex-Halifax ACO come out from the main house and was speaking to Alan Vogel through his passenger window of his vehicle.  ACO Callahan approached the vehicle where they were located and was instructed to leave the property by Alan that they would not be doing conducting the inspection at that time.

Choate: That was not said. 

O’Shaughnessy:  

Mr. Chairman, if Mr. Vogel wants to come and do an inspection, we can reach out to him tomorrow, the next day, whatever day it is

Choate: Immediately

O’Shaughnessy:  

And coordinate that with him and the Animal Control Officer from Halifax.

Garron:  

The only thing I’m trying is to assess who has a right, because if somebody’s giving misinformation to people who don’t have a right to give that information out in the first place, then there’s a problem.  

Brown: They didn’t give that information.

Garron: Well unfortunately he’s not here. 

Brown: Noreen wasn’t there either during our conversation.

Garron: They left the property
Choate: Nor was I actually.

Garron: They left the property without doing the inspection.
Choate: That’s on Alan.

Garron: Okay?  Well 

Choate:  

And I will further add that I did reach out again to Alan after, I don’t know what happened, as well as Noreen to say I’m here, what happened?
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Garron:  

Well, I’m not calling anybody liars but I find it very difficult for a person to come and say to me my ACO, and say that she was told to leave the property cause there was a lawsuit something going on.

Brown: I never had words with Noreen, I never spoke to her.

Brown: I spoke to Mr. Vogel.

Choate:  

Noreen and I were talking of our own accord with no problem, ready to go. 

Garron:  

You know how the saying goes we don’t want to beat a dead horse but the problem that I have is that if you’re going to be the only person responsible for carrying out what we’re requesting of you then I know that your lawyer had requested whether or not we have a right to do this, we do, okay, because of the nuisance.
Choate:  

By why 
Garron: And the barking

Choate:  

Can I ask why, I don’t know and Alan is not here but why didn’t he speak to me?  I would have been happy to.

Garron:  If I could answer that is why

Choate: 

As you well know I’ve been tolerable and very amicable to all inspections.

Roy:  So, if you saw him, how come you didn’t approach him? 

Choate:  

I was waiting, I was talking with Noreen and having a conversation with her when all everything whatever happened, happened.

Seelig: inaudible
Roy: Yes.  So the report says from Alan
O’Shaughnessy:  

Would it be possible to get a copy of the package from the Police Chief, the report?

Roy:  Yup

Garron:  No problem.
Garron:  

I don’t see here the report.  Okay according to this report “I was unable to inspect, unable to do an inspection of the kennel perimeter, I was advised by Annie Brown that the Halifax ACO felt that it would not be allowed to inspect, I advised Annie that the ACO has a statutory right to inspect the kennel, Annie Brown says to me that there’s a pending law suit against the Town of Halifax, Mass. and ACO Noreen Callahan (inaudible) reports.
Brown:  That’s incorrect

Garron: Didn’t put it in writing.

Brown:  That’s okay, I can put it in writing, but it’s incorrect.
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O’Shaughnessy:  

Mr. Chairman, again, we’re here tonight to talk about the barking, not who has the authority to allow the inspection. 

Garron:  

Well I think it leads itself to the fact that if the person is not going to be cooperative is whether or not we ask anything of or carry it through.  I’ve have no problem with Ms. Choate in that process, but I want to be sure in my mind that if we say something, it’s not anybody else’s responsibility but hers. 

O’Shaughnessy:  That’s understood, sir.  I don’t have an issue with that. 

Garron: Tom

Millias:  

I believe that we have the right to have the Animal Control Officer inspections at reasonable times, any reasonable time.  That has not taken place as far as I know since that particular day, is that in fact correct?

Choate:  

Since that day, no.  However, I reached out to her not only to come back but to do the inspection with Alan at the moment, nor have I ever denied the seven inspections that have been done in the course of three months, nor have I denied any inspections over the course of seven years.

Millias:  

So just to follow up on Mr. Garron’s comments earlier, you’re the person to contact for all the stuff that nobody else on your property other than, I’m sorry, Mr. …

Wozniak:  Paul

Choate: Paul 

Wozniak: Wozniak

Millias:  

Has the authority to make decisions for the property, two of you legal persons right?

Choate:  I am ultimately the owner 

Millias: I understand
Choate:  

And the one responsible for any and all activities and everyone else, employee et cetera would be under me, so ultimately I am, yes.

Millias:  So this inspection still needs to be done, is that is that a fair statement?   

Chief Broderick:

If I may on this particular inspection.  This wasn’t initiated by the Town.  This inspection was initiated by a civilian to the Animal Rescue League and it was on them to do the inspection.  Our animal inspector was there as a courtesy, he asked her to go along but this particular inspection that we’re discussing was initiated by the Animal Rescue League and not the Town, so

Millias:  So it was not our ACO that was directly?

Chief Broderick:

She wasn’t the one who was asked to do the inspection she was there as a courtesy for the Animal Rescue League.
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Choate:  Of which I understand. 

Millias:  So it isn’t really our issue per se. 

Garron:  Since we met last week on  

Roy:  Tuesday

Garron:

Tuesday, since that time on the 21st, through 22nd, 23rd, 24th has been calls for barking dogs from your property.

Choate:  Can you expound on that, or further that.

Garron:

It says that (inaudible) twenty -seven bring me up to date Chief.
Callahan: 8:27 pm

Chief Broderick:  I’m sorry, I don’t have the log in front of me.
Choate:  I did try to obtain this information but it was unavailable. 

Garron:  

Caller reports dogs barking at 7 Plymouth area barking bothering him.  Report while in  area could hear continuous barking.

Roy: S1 means the sergeant.

Garron: The sergeant in charge.

Choate:  And the finding was?

Roy: The Sergeant found that there was continuous barking.

Garron:  Continuous barking.

Choate:  For how long?

Roy: It doesn’t state.
Garron: It doesn’t state here for how long

Roy: It was at 20:46, which is 8:46 pm.

Choate: And what day was that?

Roy: That was on the …

Garron: 21st 

Choate: But not noted how long it was noted for?

Roy: No, oh wait a minute, they arrived at 20:36 and they cleared at 20:46.

Choate:  To my residence?

Roy:  

It doesn’t say perhaps went to the neighbor’s home.  If it’s dispatched I believe to the neighbor’s home. 

Choate: Which neighbor is that?

Roy: That would be Mr. Clawson.

O’Shaughnessy:  

Again, Mr. Chairman, steps were taken today, I recognize is today, so we’re hoping that helps, we hoping that until the full work can be done that …
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Garron:

I agree.  It takes time to eliminate something that’s been, you know, according to the complaints, seven years of barking and the reason this came up in the first place was because there was an actual increase in the number of animals at the location. 

O’Shaughnessy:  

Correct, Mr. Chairman, and when I met with Bobbi what I said to her, I said whether you have jurisdiction or not, it’s going to come back to you folks, so we’ll sit here, we’ll work with you, we need to satisfy you, you’re going to report back to the Zoning Board they either did their due diligence and the sound has been cut down or eliminated or whatever can be done and we no longer have a barking issue, or if it’s not, she’s not going to get an increase.  That burden is on us and that’s why we are here today.  We need to do something, we recognize that.

Roy: Okay so on that, may I ask a question Mr. Chairman?

Garron: You may. 

Roy:  

So we talked about the night, where you moved the dogs at night, and after we talk we’ll ask the audience if they have any input about how that’s working down there.  When did you last have the dogs in that one area? 

Choate: Which one area are you speaking …

Roy:  

You know, the area that didn’t have insulation it had the eight windows – did you have them there last night?

Choate:  Yes

Roy:  

Okay, so we won’t ask the audience if it’s improved because it’s fresh.  So the other issue that we had was about the barking that was occurring in the day and then as Mr. Millias pointed out that’s not really up to us to tell you what to do with your business you’ll have to figure that out on your own and I know that you used bark collars and we had a little bit of discussion about how they can be very disturbing to the neighbors when the dog barks with one on and I didn’t know how else you could keep the dogs from barking but have you put any thought, have you come up with anything that could help with the barking during the day?

Choate:  

Same thing I’ve said.  I disagree that it’s a disturbance, and I have different levels and variations of bark collars that go on dogs appropriately and kept monitored accordingly.  

O’Shaughnessy:

Mr. Chairman, Ms. Roy and members of the Board of Selectmen, we have our trainer with us today who Bobbi’s working with and she can go over this shock collar, for lack of a better description and what it entails and the process and all that stuff to give the Board some comfort as to what’s going on out there.  We’re still trying to do the right thing, it’s going to take some time – there’s outside options that we can look at, maybe some sound proofing on the fencing the whatnot, ah, but I’m not the expert in dog training so I’ve asked Malicha (Cronshaw) if she could, just to hop up from wherever she’s sitting – there she is – and just to speak on this issue.
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Cronshaw: 

So, yes, so at first I just gotta clear one thing I’m  an independent dog trainer  and I’m not “Bobbi’s dog trainer”.  I receive referrals from Bobbi and I help her and her clients maintain partnership with their puppies so that their dogs and their families can get along and learn how to take care of the dogs.  However, as far as barking collar goes, with my experience, she needed to eradicate the barking.  She needed to make her neighbors happy.  She, any time that you have more than one dog, it becomes a pack.  Dogs vocalize as part of their communication process.  Their hearing, at the drop of a dime they are going to hear something, including that of a 700-foot – beginning to 106 to the very back of the barn – that’s how good their hearing is, so all it takes is one dog to sound off and then you have every single dog sounding off.  Bobbi, from what I know, has been taking into consideration each dog, their sensitivity, what collar, what number of the level, or if just a vibration would work.  In order to train a dog you need to have the right timing, with corrections and praise.  It would be very impossible for her to be able to run to that one dog the minute the first dog sounds with either a correction, a no or a physical correction or a praise when they stop barking in a timely matter so that they can understand that barking is not acceptable behavior, because then you chime in with all the other dogs so you have complete chaos.  So, with that being said, her going to the bark collar was the quickest way to eradicate the barking to make everybody happy and then she can start the process of individually training the dogs.  But for what needed to be done when it needed to be done that was the quickest way.  And, I just want to say that barking collars are a training tool and she is in the process of training the dogs not to bark.  It is the same level, if any of you are very familiar with an electric fence, it’s the same exact collar and it gives you the sound, the vibration or a small jolt.  

Millias:  

It begs the question for me, and you kind of brought it back up for me, is part of the problem the number of dogs?  I mean, you say that one dog will incite the others to go, I mean, that makes a difference how many animals we’re talking about.  

Cronshaw:  Well again, one dog or two, that’s a lot of noise. 

Millias:  

But if you have 50 or 60 that’s considerably more, right?

Cronshaw:  Well yes, but I mean even two dogs would continue to bark.

Millias:  

I understand, but the more dogs, the more barking noise would follow.  I’m just throwing the question out.

Cronshaw:  

Well that’s their main – that and body language – is how they communicate so.

Millias:  I understand.

Garron:  So it’s the same, there’s no answer to the barking.

Cronshaw:  

There is – there’s absolute, a sound barrier, I would, I mean, I would definitely agree with that.  The training collars – they’re helping somewhat, there are moments you’re not getting every 24 hours a phone call, so it is making a dent of some form and will give her some time so that she can get these dogs trained.

Garron:  How long have you been a trainer?
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Cronshaw:  I have been a trainer almost 30 years. 

Garron:  And you have trained some of the dogs that Miss Choate’s owns?

Cronshaw:  Yes 

Garron:  How many?

Cronshaw:  

Well not that she personally owns but dogs that have come through her kennel. 

Garron:  Okay well we’re concerned with the ones still in the kennel.

Cronshaw:  

I haven’t physically trained any of her dogs yet, but I’m sure after this meeting, she may ask me to. 

Garron:  Just so you know see I used to train dogs for the Police Department.

Cronshaw:  Awesome

Garron:  

And I raised three Danes, so I know a lot about dogs.

Cronshaw: Good

Garron: Had dogs all my whole life.

Cronshaw: German dogs are my specialty. 

Garron: You can train a dog not to bark. 

Cronshaw:  Yes, you can.  

Garron:  You can train a dog not to bark.

Cronshaw: Absolutely

Garron: In a short period of time, even when they’re puppies.

Cronshaw:  

When you…..  Yes, you can, that’s when it should be started, but some of these dogs are adults already.

Garron:  

Well, maybe that’s our problem is that they need to be taught at an early stage it ain’t gonna change because the shock collar was put into effect it was the worse of two well not the worse but the better of two evils cause the other one was cutting the cords.

Cronshaw:  Right, right.

Garron:  

And that was outlawed so the shock collars was brought into being but at the same time, even if the dog hiccups it shocks them.

Choate:  Depending on the collar.

Garron:  Yes, depending on the collar and what it’s set on.

Choate:  And whatever the level it’s set on.

Garron:  

So when that happens, the dog will go on and it’s more of a yelp than it is a bark okay so that also disturbs people and the neighbors when it happens.  I’m not saying that you’re not trying to do something.
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Choate: No I understand.

Garron: I’m just explaining to you that those things do happen.  Yes Kim.

Roy:  

I thank you for being here explaining that so  a couple of questions that I have is so what you’re saying is that Bobbi has the ability at this point to train a dog that’s on a bark collar.

Cronshaw:  Absolutely

Roy:  

And so my question for you Bobbi is I think you’ve had these bark collars for seven years how come you didn’t train them before this?

Choate: It hasn’t been for seven years.

Roy: 
Okay, so I think since I thought at least since 2010 talked about bark collars so I’m sorry, so 6 years. 

Choate:  

So for however long it’s been I would agree that there has been some training with my dogs not to bark.

Roy: There has been?

Choate: Correct  

Roy:  

Okay.  So how is your training gonna be different than from what you’ve been doing to what’s going to happen now?

Cronshaw:  

I just want to go on the record that I am new at Tarawoods so this is a new experience for her.

Roy: Okay

Cronshaw:  

I’d be willing to help her and get this eradicated the other way as well.  

Roy: Okay

Cronshaw:  In addition to the sound barriers.

Roy: Okay

O’Shaughnessy:  

That was going to be my response too for calling Malicha here to get her more involved process because if that helps, I don’t want to see it eliminated, because I don’t think you can ever eliminate it, but minimize it that’s the steps we’ll take 

Cronshaw:  

And you can’t use shock collars forever, they’re temporary. 
Roy: I’m bothered by them personally.
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Garron:  

Well the electric fence and everything else, the dog goes running out it only hurts for a second, I can go right pass that side.  So, you know, what we are trying to do here is, I personally, I’m not trying to put anybody out of business but my responsibility is to have the best possible situation for the neighbors and for yourself that one of the things is that you might be sensitive to it, you may not be sensitive to it, but if the dog barks, some people they just can’t deal with it especially if they’ve got a baby or an older person like me, you know we got to rest so we can’t just say well you disagree that there’s barking but it may be a very slight but just enough to disturb somebody and that’s all their life, so it behooves you to do everything possible to change this because short of saying and (inaudible) you’ve got to get rid of all your dogs you’ve got to find a solution. 

Roy:  

I’ve got another question.  Earlier when the meeting started, again we had asked you at the last meeting to sort of think about ways that you think would help with the barking during the day.  You answered this evening that you still didn’t agree that there was a problem during the day.  Is that how you feel Ms. Choate?  That you don’t feel there’s a problem with the barking during the day?

Choate: I did not feel it’s a nuisance to my neighbors, no. 

Roy:  Even though each neighbor has testified that it is a nuisance.

Choate:  I disagree.

Roy:  

Okay, so this Board has determined that enough neighbors have come forward, again saying that there’s an issue and you have said on a number of occasions that you don’t want to be a nuisance and so if the neighbors are telling you that there is a problem then I think that we definitely needed to have a plan tonight of how we wanted to solve the problem during the day. 

O’Shaughnessy:  

I think that’s what we’ve discussed inside these, this, if for the nighttime, that’s the insulation and all that stuff, outside we’ve talked about it. Malicha  going to get involved in the process, we’re going look at the sound barriers, ah, you know, I’ve talked to Bobbi about maybe some planting or something like that to try to do something you know, again, the fact of the matter is whether she agrees or disagrees, it really doesn’t matter if we need the special permit to increase it we’re going to have to work with you folks to eliminate the problem or reduce the problems so the neighbors aren’t affected as much as they are. 

Roy: 

I know that you probably watched the tape from the last meeting.  We’re not feeling comfortable as a Board to recommend an increase until we can get the issues of the sound resolved.

O’Shaughnessy:  

If I was sitting in your shoes I would say the same thing, at this point in time I would not support it until this issues resolved and I shouldn’t be saying that because I’m her lawyer.  That’s the fact.

Garron:  That’s a reasonable request.
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O’Shaughnessy:  

It’s a reasonable request, and I’m, we’re not here tonight to fight that, we’re here tonight to show you that we’re trying to make the steps to go forward.  The Zoning Board got continued to from the 8th to the 22nd so I mean, we have thirty days to try to do something realistically, I don’t think it’s going to be done in thirty days – scratch that – you’re going to hear positive feedback in thirty days cause the work’s probably not going to be done, I would imagine we would be asked to continue that hearing about a month or two at this time, so we can address your concerns so the neighbors aren’t complaining because it’s about money.  If she wants more dogs she’s going to have to invest in the business to satisfy the neighbors and you folks.  I don’t have a problem with that.  And that’s what we’re here tonight representing to you folks we’re going to do.  If we don’t do it, we don’t get the special permit – it’s as simple as that.

T. Begley:  

I don’t want fifty dogs next to my house.

Garron: Excuse me (inaudible) go through the Board please. 

Millias: 

I just want to ask a general question of the Trainer about, I’m sorry, what’s your name. 

Cronshaw: Malicha
Millias:  

You do a lot of training, a whole lot of different places, are you familiar with a lot of different kennels?


Cronshaw: Pretty, yeah, yeah 

Millias:  

Just out of curiosity, just to satisfy my curiosity, how many dogs would be in a quote/unquote average kennel?

Cronshaw:   

Well, it depends on the kennel.  There’s a couple of kennels, it depends if they had a day care center, if they have a boarding facility, which Bobbi doesn’t have a boarding facility, two hundred and fifty dogs there’s one in Brockton.  See some day care centers they have stay socialization, some of them are small, if they don’t have a boarding facility and there’s ones that have an additional – the average is about fifty if they have their own dogs.

Millias: So average?

Cronshaw:  

Yeah, but if it’s a boarding facility they usually have twenty-five  to thirty-five more, and then if they do a day care they may have more.  I don’t think that’s an outrageous amount to have dogs on the property.

Garron: Was it in a residential area?

Millias: Typically in a residential area?

Cronshaw:  

Well that, I have no say on that I, I, I’m just a dog trainer not a people trainer.  

Millias:  

Nobody’s asking you to make decisions just throwing it out there as typically larger amounts I wouldn’t suspect were in residential areas.
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Garron:  

Okay, so I guess one of my final questions is what can this Board expect within the next thirty days from your facility?

Seelig:  

You need to close this and I recommend the audience stick around, once you close out, I need to bring something back to the Board. 

Garron: Something I did wrong? 

Seelig: No, nothing you did wrong. 

Seelig:  

I’m obliged to bring this to the Board and the Board is going to be obliged not to take action. (Inaudible) closes the hearing for tonight. 

Roy: But we will continue this hearing.

Seelig: Ya

Roy: We won’t close it.

Seelig: Right.  Not closing it for tonight, that’s why I said that.

Millias: We are going to continue it to when? 
Seelig: 

I don’t know it’s up to the Board to make that decision but I don’t know off answer to Troy’s question.

Roy: 

Not going to put you on the spot.  So my question for you is, you know we’ve had testimony from the neighbors and we just heard from Miss. Choate that the work was just done, really today, the last day, so we’re not going to hear anything different than what we’ve heard so there’s no need to ask questions of the audience.

Garron: At this point no.
Roy: Okay. It’s up to him to recognize you I can’t.
O’Shaughnessy:  

It doesn’t make sense to waste your time or anyone else’s time coming back week after week after week.  We’ve made certain representations to you folks I think thirty days, thirty days from now.  I don’t know what your hearing schedule’s like if you want to put us on the schedule, maybe the work will be done by that if, if you want an interim report we can send a letter to the Board saying this is what we’re doing, this is when we’re doing it just so you folks can see we’re trying to do something and that’s …

Garron:  

On that point what I would like to see happen is that our ACO will be allowed to come down there and see the progress or any type of work that you are doing so we have not so much an opinion but a separate opinion what’s happening there cause I’m not, not that I don’t trust you, I can’t see it.  

O’Shaughnessy:  

I, I have no objections to that Mr. Chairman, we can, we can, as the work progresses we can let the ACO know and she can schedule with Bobbi when to come down and take a look at what’s going on. 
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Garron:  

And, and just so that, I know the neighbors are upset the obvious is nothing’s going to change tonight, we’ve got reports that the dog is barking is in fact she’s done what she says she’s done and the reason to believe she hasn’t then if we do get reports in and we’ll have something further to stand up to at the next meeting to see what you’re doing is progressing or solving the problem.  I think that’s fair …
Choate: 

So can I ask how, because I did go to the Police Department today to get the reports.  How many reports have there been and why am I … understanding that 

Seelig:  Your attorney has them your attorney has a copy.

O’Shaughnessy:  I think there’s one each day from the 22th and the 20th. 

Roy:  

But I also feel that if the work is complete today, then we should see an improvement over the next week and if the neighbors are hearing barking then we know that didn’t work.

Garron:  At least in the evenings.

Choate:  

Oh I understand that but I’m not, from the police officers that came to my door and had conversation with, there was no citing, so I’m curious as to the other reports that have been filed that I was unaware of.

Garron:  

Those are when someone calls in it is noted that somebody called in.  It is recorded that somebody called in.

Choate:  Right, I understand that, I just …

Garron:  It doesn’t necessarily have to be a citation.   

Choate:  I’m unaware of … other than the two.

Garron:  

The Sergeant went down and said he did hear continuous barking that is the only one I could read so.  

Roy: There’s another on.
Garron: 
Yes.  What it is, is the fact to whether or not that it’s really happening.  Okay, I apologize to anybody who feels they were slighted but I made no intention of doing that, but the hours are late and there’s not going to be any decision made tonight as to whether or not the individual will be having dogs, dogs stop barking or whatever at this point in time because we could talk to the midnight hours.   So is the Board ready to set up another date to continue this.

Millias:  When do we meet here in August?

Seelig:  We meet August 9th and August 23rd.

Millias (turning to Kim):  Are you here?

Roy:  I’m here, yes.
Garron: But are you here? 
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Roy:  

I’m here.  I just, I feel badly that it’s, I understand the work needs to be done but it’s the summertime I worry about the people’s you know quality of life you know I’m very mindful of that so I feel terrible that it’s going to be put off  that long. 

Millias: I don’t know what other option there is.

Roy: Ya.  Okay

Garron: Nobody has a magic wand; we’d like to have one.

Attorney:  I, I’d like to have one too; I typically don’t get involved in dog matters.  

Garron:  

But on a very serious note that I might be calm but I’m (inaudible).  It’s really important to me that a trust is built up.  At this point in time it’s …

Choate: Absolutely

Garron: It’s not there.  

Choate: Which is what I want – your trust.

Garron:  

Because if we can’t trust you to do the things that you’re saying you’re going to do what we’ve required of you then no sense in us ever having any type meeting from this date forward.

Choate: And that would be via reporting of the ACO?

Garron: Ya

Millias: Is our ACO still here? 

Callahan:  Here here
Millias:  

I, I, I, me personally I’d like to see if your availability is as such and ah, to be able to visit the site sooner rather than later, just verify that these improvements that we’ve alluded to earlier at least are, at least we’ve got a place to start from today.  I’m sorry …

Chief Broderick:  

If I may make a suggestion maybe the Building Inspector could accompany the ACO someone with more expertise in that sort of sort of issue.   I think he’d be a little better suited for those inspections.  

Millias:  Yup that’s a good idea – good suggestion.  He won’t like it but

Garron:  

Alright at this point then the Board agrees we will continue this until the 23rd at what time?

Seelig:  

Well, we go into this right now so if the Board wishes to, 7:45 but my recommendation is to leave a very large amount of time.  The Board might to actually start it at eight so if we have any routine appointments before we deal with this.

Roy: Somebody from the Zoning Board of Appeals has their hand up.  

Burt Gaynor:   

Just wondering if the hearing could take place prior to our next Zoning Board meeting would be the 22nd, I meet the 23rd would be …
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Garron: 

We don’t meet till the 23rd.  If we say we meet on the 9th that’s not fair to the person who is here at least in my mind.
Roy: I’ll be out of town for that following week in between. 

O’Shaughnessy:  

Mr. Chairman, as I mentioned earlier, we will probably be requesting a continuance of that next Zoning Board hearing because you’re not going to have anything they’re going to have no information, so I don’t think you folks scheduling for the 23rd or the 28th whatever the date was should be an issue for them cause we’ll probably continue that as well. 

Garron: Well that’s something you’ll have to take up with that particular Board.  

O’Shaughnessy: Yes

Choate:  

And I don’t, I’m not sure that this is the right time to address this, I have a medical condition as you well know because I brought you a doctor’s note and I have a procedure that will be on the 16th of August that should go well, however, there may be complications and my daughter, my doctor may have recommendations of the stress level and the situation at hand.  I had brain surgery at the end of March, I have follow-up and I have an angio on August 16th so I’m making you publicly aware.

Garron: Should you not …  

Choate: So that it doesn’t get discounted the next time you get a doctor’s note. 

Garron: 

Should you not able to make it here you’re going represent her and the manager representative if she is not able to be here. 

O’Shaughnessy:  

If she’s not able to be here, someone will be here in her stead, whether it’s myself or Paul.

Choate:  

And I would hopefully be here, no problem – that was my thought and hope.  However, if there’s complications I’m letting the public know that I have a condition.  

Garron: I wish you well but muzzle the dogs. 

Choate: Right, which I’m going to do.

Seelig:
I recommend to the Board if you want to, to continue this to the 23rd and to do so at eight. 
Garron: Eight o’clock
Millias: Yes
Roy: Yes 

Garron: Okay 

Millias: Do you want that in the motion?  

Roy: So everybody should stick around.

Garron: So …
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McSherry: Who moved it?

Millias: I’ll move it.

Roy: Seconded it.

Garron: Alright Charlie

Seelig: Okay

Garron: All in favor

Garron: Aye 

Millias: Aye

Roy: Aye
Seelig:  

The Board received the Board received a petition pursuant to Chapter 140, Section 137c, petition was filed by at least twenty-five citizens requesting a hearing under that statute of Massachusetts General Laws concerning the kennel at 7 Plymouth Street.  The Board is obliged   to in fact send a notice out within seven days of receiving this petition with the date of the hearing said hearing to be within fourteen days of sending the notice out.  My recommendation to the Board is that we hold a hearing August 9th.  I’ll get the note out to all the interested parties later this week.  That would include everybody who have signed the petition will if there are any abutters since they’re obviously have been interested parties before, if they haven’t signed this will notify them   Obviously Ms. Choate received a copy of everything also.   There’s nothing in the Statute that gives the Board any leeway about the timing of this, so I’m recommending that the Board do so. 

Roy:  

Charlie, could you just explain to the audience what that means, what is this hearing, does it change, cause typically, as I explained at the last dog hearing that our jurisdiction at this point was just on barking.  Could you please explain what this now covers?

Seelig:  

What this action does is allow the Board in fact to make decisions concerning the kennel itself including up to termination of kennel licensing permit.  

Roy: Is the Board now involved in the condition of the kennels?

Seelig:  

Yes.  So everything with all matters to do with the kennel – how the dogs are being treated, the condition, the infrastructure – all those elements could be part of the decision-making process to the Board and what information it wishes to review.

Millias: Does that effectively super-cede some of the Board of Appeals permit?

Seelig: 

It could, ya.  In the sense the ZBA can do what it wants but if you vote for some reason to place strict restrictions on the kennel license or to terminate it then the ZBA could still do what it wants but it wouldn’t be effective.   Now obviously any decision the Board makes concerning this is subject to appeal in court.
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Roy:  

Right, right.  I ask you to explain it just because when you first told me about it I had no idea what the change is.  So I think it’s important for the audience to know that it does change.

Seelig:  

So the Board, so this hearing would not just be dealing with the noise, it would be dealing with anything else to do with the kennel.

Roy: So, if we were to contact Alan, I can’t recall can’t remember his last name.

Seelig: Yes 

Roy:  

Would that be under to … So that we could contact him and say please go down and we could contact other agencies for a second opinion. 

Seelig: Sure

Roy: So that it’s not just one opinion.

Seelig: I don’t know what their availability is.
Garron: inaudible  

Roy:   

Right, but I’m just saying that I would rather, I would prefer to rely on a couple of different sources so that it’s not just one source that has that opinion.
Garron: So you’re recommending August 9th?
Seelig:  

August 9th we have, Pam I think we already put in have … what I’m going to recommend, well that’s one of the reasons why when we were talking earlier about the other appointments to start the meeting at seven again, we have a few other things we wanted to get done that night.  We have Finance Committee appointment hoping that it may result in getting a working Wage and Personnel Board back together again.  Wanted to have a  public forum on 5th Avenue beach and 4th Avenue boat ramp and I want to leave a half hour for this second hearing itself.  This one we’re talking about is fairly extensive.   

Roy: I would say two hours.

Seelig:  

So what I’m going to recommend is that we start that hearing at eight o’clock. 

Roy:  

And are there other people that we would need to have at the hearing besides the people who signed the petition or the abutters? 

Seelig: You can certainly ask.

Roy:  

No, I’m just saying like should it be, should it be should we invite members of the Zoning Board of Appeals?

Seelig:  

They don’t have anything to do with this.  There’s nothing preventing you from doing that.

Roy: No, is it because so … 
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Garron: 

Basically the jurisdiction falls into our lap because what if anything happens based on petitions (inaudible) they have all rules and regs they can make any decision they want we may be able to under the law override … 
Seelig: 

The reason I am saying yes to this because ZBA has its separate hearing, it’ only evidence that’s brought at that hearing that can be used as part of their decision making process.

Roy: Who’s decision making process? 

Seelig & Garron: ZBA’s 

Seelig:  

So, for instance, if you, information that you got at the ZBA, wouldn’t necessarily be relevant unless we had for instance it’s the same documents so the ZBA could have the same documents as we do but they’re over here [gesturing with his hand] making their own decision based on the evidence brought at that hearing.

Roy: Right, so

Seelig: Not brought at our hearing. 

Roy: And this is just for clarification, so we hold a hearing in two weeks 

Seelig: Yes

Roy:  

Whatever decision is made at that point that’s what the Zoning Board’s decision will then be.  So instead of it being …

Millias: Not necessarily.

Seelig: No, again, I’m not being facetious. 

Roy: No, I understand, that’s fine.

Seelig:  

If the ZBA wanted to grant a special permit allowing her dogs they can do so.  

Roy: Perfect

Seelig: 

However, the fact that you’re going, if you made a different decision that would super-cede their decision doesn’t change what they are doing but the effect of what they are able to do whether the applicant is able to do with that special permit. 

Roy:  So now we would super-cede what the Zoning Board does

Seelig: Yes

Roy: And that is all done through a petition.

Seelig: Yes 
Roy: And then Miss Choate could appeal that in the court

Seelig & Millias: Correct 

Roy: Whatever the decision is.

Seelig:  [nodding head affirmatively]

Roy:  Okay thank you I just wanted to make sure.
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Garron:  

So, August 9th, eight o’clock the hearing on the petition will take place on the kennel itself.

Roy:  And so we then hear testimony from the (inaudible)  

Seelig:


And we’re starting fresh as a separate hearing from the one the Board’s been doing right now.  So that for instance if someone wanted, whether they already talked with the Board during our previous sessions or not, they’re starting over, so that person A will need to testify again if they wish to be a part of that hearing process. 

Roy:  

Okay and if people aren’t available for that particular hearing can they submit …

Seelig: I would say so, yes.  Those arguments can be brought in also. 

Roy:  

Okay.  So, I’ll get back to my original question, cause obviously we’d want the ACO here people on the petition, we would want …

Seelig:  

Any abutters who weren’t signed signatories for the petition for instance, I would invite.

Roy:  

Okay, so if we are bringing down the Building Inspector in to look at the insulation, would that be somebody …

Seelig:  Sure cause the noise is one of the things we are looking at.

Roy:  

Okay, so I’m just trying to establish who should be here so it’s not a continuation of a …

Seelig:  Or at least a report from the Building Inspector.

Roy:   I understand and then … 

Garron: 

We have, we have one thing to make very clear: whether it has anything to do with this particular situation or not we have open meetings, it’s not a closed meeting, anybody can come and sit in the process, so we’re not eliminating anybody. 

Roy:  

No, I know, I’m just trying to make sure that we invite people that we need to have here.  

Millias: 

It’s getting late, so, this may not be a coherent thought.  Would it make any sense to just table the “noise hearing”?

Seelig:  Well in fact you’ve done that. 

Millias:  I mean to, I mean, cause … 

Seelig:  Continued it already now to the 23rd.  
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Millias:  

Well, I’m thinking before we can, if we’re going to be dealing with all of it starting on the 9th   then that’s going to be part of it anyway.

Seelig:   

When you get to the 23rd you may in fact decide to close with no decision, close with no action, and that might be because of what you do on the 9th. 

Millias:  Yea.  What I’m getting at is that it seems over (inaudible).   

Seelig: Right, I understand where you’re going with that but …

Millias: Too parallel

Seelig:

I think you need to run those trains on old tracks and (inaudible) destinations.

Millias: That’s fine. 
Garron:  

Okay, thank you very much for coming, it’s late, we will be meeting again on August 9th it seems at eight o’clock and a continuation of this hearing to the 23rd at 8 o’clock.
Electricity – Net Metering

Charles Jenkins and his associate Mark Miller came in this evening to talk with the Board about Net Metering.  Miller began by saying he is a Senior Vice president of the solar developer, Soltage, and have done about thirty-five megawatts of projects in the State.  They are here because the State has a very good incentive program which basically provides Soltage the ability to put solar at a particular site and then sell the power to the utility and re-generates what we call the credits.  He continued to say that they can sell to corporates but we want to sell it to municipals.  
Jenkins said that the net metering laws in Massachusetts recognize that the municipal entities don’t have the tax structure to make these large capital outlays for very expensive solar fields therefore the cities and towns could participate and get a portion of those credits from the solar developer.   

Miller said that the credits have a higher value when you sell to a municipal government because the State wants to take care of the State

Jenkins said in addition municipalities are good partners for a private-funding situation because their tendency for them to go out of business is low and have stability therefore it is an incentive for them to focus on municipalities. 

Miller said they have three projects in the works; one in Randolph which they already have the plans and are committed to then one in East Bridgewater and one in Plainville.  The East Bridgewater project they need to find a municipal customer to take the credits. Miller then said the credit appears on the town’s  utility bill and Jenkins further explained said that the Town has control over the money as they will get 100% of the credit, retains 20% of it and then 80% gets sent to them (in a check).  They get the larger percent because they are the ones who put up the money to investment in the project and it cost nothing for the town in terms of out-of-pocket capital. 

Roy stated that this would be an extra step for our accounting department meaning it is one more thing that they’re going to have to monitor and Jenkins said yes that it is an accounting function.    
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Roy asked Seelig his thoughts and he said the idea was that the state and feds wanted to give an incentive to have these solar fields built and Jenkins added that the Massachusetts net-metering laws wants to give everybody a chance to participate.  

Jenkins explained that soon the federal tax rebates are going to be going away so if you don’t have a project that are in this stage you may not see an opportunity like this in the near future.
Roy asked Jerry Joy, member of the Solar Farm Committee, his opinion about this and he said that they are looking at six  to nine months if the town wants to get their own solar farm built, costing about three million dollars.  We want to get as much money for the Town as we can so do we want to spend three million dollars and get all the credits,  which will pay for the cost of building the solar farm over time or get 20% and have someone else foot the cost.  The committee needs to know what direction the Board wants them to go.  
Jenkins wanted to say that some towns that have done it have  basically said “don’t”  because you are you’re putting all that capital debt load on your town it’s and it is going to be hard for you to get your people to rally behind taking on that debt load.  He then asked Jerry if they would you be able to get it done within the time frame and he said he would have to talk with Seelig about that.  
Joy said the Town would own the solar farm and seeing we don’t have a lot of factories, or buildings and the burden is on the taxpayer, this is way to make money for the town.  The maintenance of the farm is very minimal as  nothing on the site is going to move, a couple of reactors may go and need to be replaced but the solar farm can be there for at least twenty-five years over a few years it will pay for itself.  We are just trying to get the biggest bang for our buck because we need to have some way of getting funding into the Town.  
Garron asked how long would the contract be for and Miller said twenty years.  

Millias asked where were they panning on putting the solar farm and Joy said they were going to use the whole area behind the Town Barn and then come up along the cemetery line.  

Roy apologize for the full agenda they had this evening and that it is such a late hour but she does not think she can make a decision for the Town as she needs to process this.  Jenkins said that they were not asking the BOS to make a decision tonight they just wanted to come in and give them some information.
Roy asked Joy if the Solar Committee wanted to meet with the Board next week and he said if yes.  Garron asked if the evening works for them and Joy said that would be best because some of the members work. 
The BOS will meet with the Solar Farm Committee on August 3rd at 6:00 pm. 

MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 10:50 P.M. 

-------------------------------------------------

Kim Roy

Clerk

/pjm
